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U.S. Secretary of State Rex Tillerson and Secretary of Homeland Security
Kirstjen M. Nielsen will convene the second high-level dialogue with their
Mexican counterparts to continue discussion on strategies to disrupt
transnational criminal organizations (TCOs) on December 14 at 9:00 a.m. at
the Department of State. Attorney General Jeff Sessions will also
participate.

Government of Mexico participants will include Foreign Secretary Luis
Videgaray, Secretary of Government Miguel Osorio, and Acting Attorney General
Elias Beltran.

This dialogue is a result of commitments Secretary Tillerson and former
Secretary of Homeland Security John Kelly made at the first such event on May
18, 2017. The dialogue will advance strategic approaches to disrupt the
multi-billion-dollar business model of those who profit from illicit drug
trafficking and threaten our security.

There will be a camera spray preceding the dialogue and a joint press
availability following the dialogue, both of which will be open press.

For Camera Spray in the Benjamin Franklin Room: Pick-up time for all press:
8:30 a.m. from the 23rd Street Entrance. For the Press Availability in the
Dean Acheson Auditorium: Pre-set time for video cameras: 10:00 a.m. from the
23rd Street Entrance. Final access time for writers and still photographers:
10:20 a.m. from the 23rd Street Entrance.

The joint press availability will be streamed live on state.gov at 10:45 a.m.
EST. Follow on Twitter @StateDept, @StateDeptSpox, and the State Department’s
official Spanish-language account, @USAenEspanol.
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U.S. Secretary of State Rex Tillerson will participate in a UN Security
Council Ministerial Briefing on Non-Proliferation and the DPRK on Friday,
December 15, 2017 in New York, New York.

Secretary Tillerson will reiterate that the United States and the
international community will not stand by while North Korea continues to
develop nuclear and missile capabilities that openly threaten international
peace and security. The Secretary will continue to call on all member states
to work together and maintain maximum pressure on the DPRK in order to compel
North Korea to abandon its nuclear and ballistic missile programs.

The Secretary will also meet with UN Secretary-General António Guterres.

Follow Secretary Tillerson’s travel via @StateDept on Twitter and go to the
Department’s Flickr account for the latest trip photos. Stay connected at
https://blogs.state.gov/engage, and keep track of all of the Secretary’s
travels at https://www.state.gov/secretary/2017travel/index.htm.
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MS NAUERT: Hi, everybody. Hope you’re having a good day. It feels weird to
see you on a Wednesday, but glad to be able to be here and to bring my
colleague, Ambassador Tina Kaidanow. I’m happy to welcome to the podium Tina
Kaidanow today. She’s our Principal Deputy Assistant Secretary of State for
Political-Military Affairs, and this lady really knows her stuff. You should
hear her in her briefings; she is amazing.

Ambassador Kaidanow is going to talk about a newly published report. You
should have it on the desks in front of you. It’s called, “To Walk the Earth
in Safety,” and she’s here to talk a little bit more about this. It’s an
annual State Department report that highlights the State Department’s
commitment to conventional weapons destruction. I’m now going to turn it over
to our PDAS Kaidanow, who’s going to give you a few remarks, take a few
questions I’ll help facilitate, and then we’ll do the rest of the briefing
from there.

AMBASSADOR KAIDANOW: Super. Thank you, Heather. Appreciate it.

MS NAUERT: Sure.

AMBASSADOR KAIDANOW: All right. Good morning, everyone – or good afternoon.
And thanks, Heather, for the great introduction. And thanks to everybody
particularly who worked on this important report that we’re releasing today
and who helped organize today’s rollout.

I’m really pleased to announce the release of the 16th edition of this
report, which, as you can see, is entitled, “To Walk the Earth in Safety.”
The report chronicles the conventional weapons destruction assistance
provided by the U.S. Department of State, the Department of Defense, and the
U.S. Agency for International Development to approximately 50 countries
across the globe over the past year, and it describes the critical progress
that we have made in reducing the threat posed by landmines and the loosely
secured stockpiles of conventional weapons all over the world.

Over the years, and in my travels in the Balkans and Afghanistan and
elsewhere, I have personally seen how these programs, made possible by the
generosity of the American people, are saving lives and helping countries
recover from conflicts while advancing key U.S. national security interests
and supporting our fight against ISIS and other violent extremist
organizations.

Since 1993, the U.S. has invested more than $2.9 billion in conventional
weapons destruction programs in more than 100 countries. Our work clearing
landmines, unexploded ordnance, or UXO, and other explosive remnants of war
has helped countless post-conflict communities recover and rebuild. “To Walk
the Earth in Safety” not only provides detailed information about our
programs, but it makes clear the real difference that these programs make in
the lives of people who have suffered terrible upheaval and destruction.

Conventional weapons destruction aids partners and friends around the world,
but it also advances key U.S. security objectives and helps protect our
citizens and our allies from those who would do us harm. For example, our



assistance assists partner governments to destroy poorly secured stockpiles
of small arms, light weapons, and conventional ammunition that remains at
risk of illicit diversion to terrorists, to insurgents, and to other
destabilizing actors. And just as critically, after we have destroyed these
excess arms, we help our partner governments better secure and manage the
stockpiles that they do retain, further reducing the illicit proliferation
risks while improving their ability to protect civilians and maintain
stability.

Our focus on conventional weapon stockpiles has intensified over the past
couple of years, and it will become an increasingly important effort for us
in the months and the years ahead. Our programs continue to evolve to reflect
positive changes on the ground. On the one hand, casualties from factory-made
anti-personnel landmines have fallen steadily in recent years, which is
indeed very good news. We can be proud that investments in mine action and
the hard and dangerous work of the demining teams has paid off, clearing
landmines in many places and making it safe for displaced families to return
to their homes and resume their livelihoods.

On the other hand, when casualties from improvised explosive devices and UXO
are added to the calculus, the story is much more sobering, with a sharp
increase from 2014 to 2015, according to the 2016 Landmine Monitor – sorry,
according to the 2016 Landmine Monitor. Afghanistan, Libya, Syria, Ukraine,
and Yemen, countries with active armed conflicts, account for much of this
disturbing spike.

The work ahead is unrelenting, particularly as we in the international
community consider how to respond to the emerging threat from IEDs. And in
fact, dealing with those IEDs and other explosive remnants of war left behind
by ISIS emerged as our top conventional weapons destruction priority over
this past year. In liberated communities across Iraq and Syria, ISIS left
massive numbers of IEDs and other explosive hazards in its wake, with many
devices deliberately placed to target returning refugees and the humanitarian
actors who would help them.

Since April of 2016, the United States and our Defeat ISIS coalition partners
have been working to clear IEDs laid by ISIS from critical infrastructure
sites such as hospitals, schools, water-pumping stations, and electrical
facilities. Our efforts are literally clearing the way for hundreds of
millions of dollars in stabilization assistance and humanitarian aid to flow
into liberated areas, which is key to re-establishing basic security,
restoring essential services, and beginning to rebuild local economies.
Explosive hazards removal is a critical step in ensuring that once ISIS is
pushed out it stays out.

Our efforts, as I indicated at the beginning of this presentation, are making
a difference all over the world. These programs reduce the tangible results
documented in the report, they support overall regional stability, and they
build tremendous goodwill for the American people across the globe. The work
is done in close coordination with host nations, with other international
donors, and the NGOs and the contractors who actually perform the mine and
the UXO clearance.



The Conventional Weapons Destruction Program has also garnered tremendous
support and engagement from Congress on both sides of the aisle. From
stockpile security initiatives in the Sahel to the systematic clearance of
landmines in Colombia, conventional weapons destruction programs play a vital
role in shaping and sustaining a peaceful, just, and democratic world.

I’d be happy to answer any questions that you have on the report. We also
have here today Stan Brown – Stan, there we go, over there – the director of
our Office of Weapons Removal and Abatement, and I’ll turn to him for any
more detailed questions that you might have on the nature of our programs. So
I’ll stop there.

MODERATOR: First question. Matt, we’ll start with you.

QUESTION: Yeah. Hi, two brief ones. I just want to – going forward in terms
of money, it’s no secret that the administration wants to spend less, and I’m
just wondering how that is going to affect these programs and where. Because
I realize as the – you note the spike and the need, and the increased need –

AMBASSADOR KAIDANOW: Yeah.

QUESTION: — in Syria, Iraq, Afghanistan, Ukraine. Are those programs going to
be ramped up at the expense of programs elsewhere? That’s one.

AMBASSADOR KAIDANOW: I don’t think we’ve seen our budgets yet, and so
obviously any calculus that we make is going to have to depend on the actual
budgets that are enacted for us over the next year or two. But our requests
actually and the amount of money that we’ve been placing towards a number of
these programs has actually gone up fairly dramatically. And I can tell you
that, for example, with respect to Iraq and Syria those numbers have gone up
in this administration probably more than in many of the lines that we’ve had
in previous administrations.

So to be perfectly honest with you, I can’t fully anticipate what we’re going
to be doing over the next couple of years. It’s all subject to what budgets
we get. But that said, the requests have been at a high level and I
anticipate, frankly, that our expenditures will continue to be at that same
level.

QUESTION: Okay. And then secondly, this doesn’t directly have to do with this
program itself, but do you envision this administration making any changes to
the position of previous administrations on the landmine ban, the anti-
personnel —

AMBASSADOR KAIDANOW: There is no current review of the landmine policy.

QUESTION: So in other words, it will stay where it is, which is – remind me
again? It’s that you don’t – you’re not a party to the treaty, but you don’t
produce —

AMBASSADOR KAIDANOW: We’re not a party to the convention and in most places
we have hewn to those standards, with an exception, for an example, in the
Korean Peninsula, where we cannot make that commitment.



QUESTION: Thank you.

MS NAUERT: Elise from CNN.

QUESTION: I was – you talked about Ukraine being one of the high areas where
your numbers have increased and your work has increased. A lot of this is – a
lot of these landmines and such are laid by Russian-backed rebels and
separatists. Could you talk about any talks that you’re having with the
Russians about this particular issue, and the acknowledgement that this is
the kind of thing that’s killing civilians and that it needs to be addressed?

AMBASSADOR KAIDANOW: It’s a perfectly good question. I think I would take the
question because it’s more on the political side than it is necessarily on
the mechanics of the landmines that we’re removing from these areas. I think
the —

QUESTION: Can you speak a little bit about the scope of the problem and who —

AMBASSADOR KAIDANOW: The scope of the problem in Ukraine specifically?

QUESTION: Yes. Well, that’s been kind of increased in the last —

AMBASSADOR KAIDANOW: Yeah.

QUESTION: — couple of years.

AMBASSADOR KAIDANOW: Yeah.

QUESTION: And where you think the responsibility lies and —

AMBASSADOR KAIDANOW: Stan, do you want to talk specific to the —

QUESTION: Maybe we can follow up on the political angle?

MR BROWN: I understand not to address the political angle, but in Ukraine the
United States is the leadership – leader of a partnership-for-peace program
there. Funding for 2016 was approximately $2 million. We’re estimating
funding for 2017 at $6 million for Ukraine. And we’re looking at the balance
of the work that needs to be done on destroying the excess weapons that they
have and clearing landmines in the areas that are contested near the lines of
conflict. And we’ve funded HALO, which is a NGO, to do some of that work, as
well as we’re trying to help Ukraine build a mine action center and by
staffing it with technical experts.

AMBASSADOR KAIDANOW: One of the things I think I would highlight across the
board with respect to Ukraine or any of these programs is the attempt to help
build up the native capacity to deal with all of these issues, because
irrespective of what happens on the political front – and I know that that’s
an area of interest and concern – nevertheless the landmine problem is going
to persist. That’s the point. And from our standpoint, that’s what we want to
be trying to get these countries accustomed to, unfortunately, in dealing
with over the long haul.



QUESTION: I just had one other quick one on Laos. In the previous
administration, Laos was a real area of focus considering the scope of the
problem that was affecting the development of the country. And I was
wondering, kind of along the lines of Matt’s question, if you consider that
Laos would continue to be an area of focus, or do you think maybe, as the
budget – as the administration seeks to reduce the budget, that those kind of
Vietnam-era problems will have less of a priority?

AMBASSADOR KAIDANOW: Again, I can’t anticipate necessarily where our budgets
are going to go for these things, but I can tell you that we, as a
government, have reaffirmed our 2016 commitment to Laos specifically, and
there is – I have every expectation, again, that we will find dollars to
continue a number of those programs.

MS NAUERT: Just a couple more questions. Barbara.

QUESTION: Thanks. Mr. Tillerson has talked quite a lot about stabilizing
liberated areas in Syria and that demining is a big part of that. Is dealing
with conventional weapons as well part of that, and is – can you give us any
detail about what’s actually happening on the ground in terms of State
involvement or —

AMBASSADOR KAIDANOW: In terms of the actual stabilization of stockpiles of
weapons or —

QUESTION: What’s the actual – what are people actually carrying out with that
sort of thing?

AMBASSADOR KAIDANOW: I think at this – right now, at this juncture, the
primary focus has been stabilizing in the sense of making it safe for
communities and refugees and those who are displaced to return to those
communities. That, generally speaking, involves clearing infrastructure to a
certain extent. We can’t be clearing every – you’ve seen some of the reports
on the extent – and it’s pretty pervasive – the extent of the IEDs that were
laid and some of these other – so irrespective of the sort of arm stockpiles,
we’re really talking about, in the first instance, trying to make – whether
it’s dams, roads, primary elements of communities – hospitals, some of these
other things – safe enough that, again, these communities can return. So I
think that’s the first emphasis.

Stan, I don’t know if you wanted to add anything to that.

MR BROWN: When you hear the words “clearance,” our teams on the ground are
actually clearing everything they come in contact with. While the
conversation is mostly about IEDs, they’re also clearing other unexploded
ordnance if they come in contact with that.

AMBASSADOR KAIDANOW: Right, but it’s – again, I think the primary purpose of
what we’re trying to do is make it safer and possible for a number of these
communities to come back. So it’s in service of a larger set of goals.

MS NAUERT: Al Jazeera, (inaudible).



QUESTION: Thanks very much, Heather. The countries that you mentioned
specifically in the Middle East, when do you decide to fund demining
operations in a particular country? When do you decide it is incumbent on
that country to fund the operations, particularly if it has resources like
Iraq, for example?

AMBASSADOR KAIDANOW: That’s a good question. I mean, I think what we’re
trying to do, as I said before, is we’re trying to get them to a place where
they can do this. I mean, that’s the whole point, is to get them trained so
that they have – and in Iraq, there’s a mine action center that we are
working with and so forth. So it’s not so much a function of who pays for it.
It’s a function of capability, creating that capability, ensuring that they
are in a place that they can utilize those skills. And then at an appropriate
point whenever we decide is – together with them, that it is the right
moment, then we can transition some of that to them. But we’re still – again,
both in Iraq and in Syria, we’re both – in both of those places, we are very,
very much engaged.

MS NAUERT: Okay. Final question, Robert, Foreign Policy.

QUESTION: Yeah. So just to expand on Syria, I noticed the country profile you
have is only a couple sentences there and it’s kind of vague. So I was
wondering if you could expand on what exactly the U.S. is doing on Syria in
regards to demining. Are we working with any local governments there? Do we
have any teams on the ground and in what capacity?

AMBASSADOR KAIDANOW: Stan – we have a primary contractor right now who is
doing a lot of the work. We don’t – the State Department itself is not doing
the work. We contract to another company, and they have been the ones that
have been doing the primary work on the ground. But I’ll let Stan describe
that for you in a little bit more detail.

MR BROWN: Sure. As the ambassador said, we’re on the ground in Syria; we’re
training local Syrians to be able to do this work. Kind of a follow-up to her
previous answer, we always go into these situations trying to develop a
capacity for them to continue the work after we’re gone regardless of where
we are. In Syria, we’ve trained approximately 120 Syrians in different levels
of explosive ordnance disposal. They are continuing the clearance process,
working primarily, thus far, in Manbij, Tabqa, and Raqqa. They’re clearing
critical infrastructure to enable the follow-on humanitarian assistance to
flow into the area to provide a level of stabilization so civil society can
come back up and begin to run normally again.

QUESTION: Are you coordinating with the Syrian Government on that?

MR BROWN: No.

AMBASSADOR KAIDANOW: No, we undertake our own efforts.

MS NAUERT: Okay, everybody. Thank you. Ambassador, thank you.

AMBASSADOR KAIDANOW: Thank you.



MS NAUERT: And Stan, thank you.

AMBASSADOR KAIDANOW: Thanks.

MS NAUERT: (Inaudible.)

AMBASSADOR KAIDANOW: Get this (inaudible) – oops. Right, follow through.

MS NAUERT: Thank you so much.

AMBASSADOR KAIDANOW: Thank you.

MS NAUERT: It’s so nice to have so many experts here, and happy to always
bring them to you. By the way, if anybody has a briefing like that that you
are interested in particular, I’d be happy to see if we can try to pull
something together for you.
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The United States is the world’s single largest financial supporter of
efforts to address humanitarian hazards from landmines and unexploded
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ordnance in post-conflict countries and to reduce the availability of excess,
loosely-secured, or otherwise at-risk weapons and munitions. Today’s release
of the 16th edition of To Walk the Earth in Safety, the Department of State’s
annual report summarizing the accomplishments of the U.S. Conventional
Weapons Destruction Program, highlights our enduring commitment to making
post-conflict communities safer and setting the stage for their recovery and
development.

Since 1993, the United States has invested more than $2.9 billion for
the securing and safe disposal of excess small arms, light weapons, and
munitions as well as the safe clearance of landmines and explosive
remnants of war in more than 100 countries, making the United States the
world’s single largest financial supporter of conventional weapons
destruction.
 
The United States has funded programs worldwide aimed at reducing at-
risk weapons and munitions and improving stockpile security in order to
prevent diversion of arms to terrorists and other destabilizing actors.
 
Through the conventional weapons destruction program, the U.S.
government has collaborated with partner nations and international
organizations since 2003 to destroy more than 39,000 excess or poorly-
secured man-portable air-defense systems (MANPADS), shoulder-fired
missiles that pose a serious potential threat to global aviation in the
hands of terrorists or insurgents.
 
Working in close cooperation with the Department of Defense and the U.S.
Agency for International Development’s Leahy War Victims Fund, the
Department of State has helped numerous countries to declare themselves
mine free.
 
Proactive community outreach through our Mine Risk Education programs
have prevented countless injuries while U.S.-funded Survivor Assistance
has provided essential medical and rehabilitation services to more than
250,000 people injured by landmines and unexploded ordnance.

For additional information or to request a printed copy of To Walk the Earth
in Safety, please contact the Bureau of Political-Military Affairs, Office of
Congressional and Public Affairs, at pm-cpa@state.gov, and follow us on
Twitter @StateDeptPM. The report is also available on the Department of State
website at https://www.state.gov/t/pm/rls/rpt/walkearth/2017/index.htm.
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The text of the following statement was issued jointly by the Governments of
the United States of America, the United Kingdom, and Norway.

On Monday, December 18, the Intergovernmental Authority on Development (IGAD)
will convene the High-Level Revitalization Forum (HLRF) for the Agreement on
the Resolution of the Conflict in South Sudan (the Agreement). The members of
the Troika (Norway, the United Kingdom, and the United States) have made
clear that the HLRF is a unique and critical opportunity to make progress
towards peace. The humanitarian, economic, security, human rights, and
political situation continues to deteriorate with devastating consequences
for the people of South Sudan. Over half the population now lacks enough food
to feed themselves and a third of the population has fled their homes,
causing the largest refugee crisis in Africa. This situation is intolerable
to the region and the international community. It cannot continue.

The region and the international community have repeatedly called for all
parties to the conflict to participate in the HLRF constructively and in a
spirit of compromise and inclusion. The members of the Troika fully expect
the Government of South Sudan to adhere to its repeated public and private
commitments to participate in the HLRF in good faith, and with the immediate
goal of stopping the fighting. Although it is a member of IGAD, the
Government is also a party to the conflict. To achieve a sustainable peace,
no party to the conflict can have undue influence or a veto on the process,
including the Government. The opposition also bears responsibility for coming
to the table without preconditions. All parties must engage sincerely and
make concessions in the national interest; otherwise, the conflict and
suffering will continue.
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The Troika fully supports IGAD’s continuing effort to build peace and, in
particular, the tireless work undertaken by IGAD Special Envoy Ismail Wais to
bring the parties together. The Troika views the HLRF as the essential,
inclusive forum to advance peace; other efforts and fora must support the
HLRF, or risk diverting attention and focus and delaying progress. IGAD’s
ability to solve this crisis depends on unity of purpose amongst its members,
and we urge the IGAD countries to speak with one voice. As the Troika has
previously stated, the HLRF and its outcome must be genuinely inclusive and
reflect the political reality of South Sudan today. The Troika reiterates its
intent to stand with IGAD in its efforts to make progress toward peace and
effective implementation of the Agreement, and its readiness to take action
against those who obstruct the process.
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